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SUBJECT:  North Lake Union Stakeholders Working Group report.  
SUMMARY:  In response to a 2004 budget proviso, the North Lake Union Stakeholders Working Group has met during the past few months to discuss the future use of three County-owned parcels in the North Lake Union area.  The working group will present its recommendations for future use of the three sites, including the upland and waterfront parcels of Metro Transit’s tank farm site and the county-owned Stone Way Pier.  Attachment 1 is the report prepared by the working group.
The working group has also provided the King County Department of Transportation (KCDOT) with comments on a master plan for county property in the North Lake Union area.  KCDOT and its consultant are working on the master plan.  It is expected that the Transportation Committee will have an opportunity to review the master plan at a future meeting.

BACKGROUND:  The 2004 County Budget includes a proviso pertaining to Metro Transit properties in the North Lake Union area, known as the Tank Farm, and a nearby parcel owned by the General Fund.  The proviso reads as follows:

The King County department of transportation, as the agency responsible for the property known as the tank farm and other properties in the North Lake Union area of Seattle, shall submit to the council by February 25, 2004, a report specifying a 2004 project schedule and a motion appointing members to a working group assigned to study and make recommendations for a North Lake Union long-term vision.  Such a vision shall focus on transportation infrastructure and land uses that link North Lake Union to other subareas.  This working group is to be made up of elected officials and staff from King County, city of Seattle and the state, private property owners and other such community stakeholders.


The master plan should maximize the unique character of the Fremont and Wallingford neighborhoods and promote business, housing, transportation and the best public use of surrounding natural resources.  Such a study will engage staff and consultants, as well as all stakeholders, and will offer scope, costs and responsibility to achieve the North Lake Union master plan.  If the report and motion are not submitted by such date, $250,000 of this appropriation may not be expended or encumbered after February 25, 2004, until the report and motion have been submitted to the council.


The report required to be submitted by this proviso must be filed in the form of 15 copies with the clerk of the council, who will retain the original and will forward copies to each councilmember and to the lead staff of the transportation committee or its successor.
Following a one-month delay requested by the Executive, a response to the proviso was transmitted to the Council, consisting of a transmittal letter with a draft community outreach plan and schedule, and motions nominating working group members.  The Council approved the following members of the working group:


	Member
	Affiliation

	Bruce Agnew
	Discovery Institute

	Suzie Burke*
	President, Fremont Dock Co.

	Karen Buschow
	Wallingford Community Council

	Norm Davis*
	Shoreline Committee Co-Chair, South Wallingford Amendment

	Greg Hill
	Wallingford Community Council

	Peter Kelly
	Owner, Northlake Shipyard, Inc.

	Lee Raaen
	Transportation Committee Chair, South Wallingford Amendment

	Betty Richardson
	Steering Committee Chair, South Wallingford Amendment

	Nancy Rottle
	Open Space Committee Chair, South Wallingford Amendment

	Geo Tamblyn
	Owner, Lake Union Yacht Center

	John Teutsch
	Principal, Teutsch Partners LLC


*Working Group Co-Chairs 
Following indications that the County would issue a Request for Proposals (RFP) for potential uses for the Metro Transit upland site, Mr. Teutsch stopped participating in the working group based on his interest in responding to the RFP.

This staff report includes some additional background on the issue.  The master plan will include information on the three parcels, including information on zoning, clean-up activities, neighborhood plans, and potential uses.
Upland and Waterfront Tank Farm Parcels – The tank farm site consists of a 1.3 acre dock area on Lake Union (the waterfront parcel) and a 1.67 acre parcel to the north (the upland parcel).  Metro bought the tank farm from Chevron in 1982.  For about ten years, Metro used the facility to stockpile diesel fuel.  Since 1993, Metro has used the upland site for route facilities maintenance operations for northern King County.  There has been less use of the waterfront parcel but Metro has granted temporary access to the docks to the Center for Wooden Boats.

Stone Way Pier – A third parcel of County property is at the foot of Stone Way on the water.  The .62 acre site is a dock with virtually no uplands or parking.  The site is leased to City Dock Associates through August 31, 2024.  The dock can only be used for commercial vessels.

All three parcels are zoned IC – 45 (Industrial Commercial with a 45’ height limit).  Urban Maritime (UM) shoreline overlay regulations also apply to the two waterfront parcels.  The Urban Maritime overlay is intended to support water-related business and other activities.
Several developments have made the Working Group’s report timely, including:
Tank Farm Site Clean-up – Metro Transit and Chevron have engaged in a clean-up of petroleum contamination on the site.  At this point, the clean-up is complete enough to allow certain uses that would cap the site, leaving any remaining contaminated soil undisturbed.  Other uses could require additional clean-up of contaminated soils.
Draft South Wallingford Neighborhood Plan Amendment - A community planning effort in 2002-2003 resulted in a South Wallingford Plan Amendment that is pending before the Seattle City Council.  Several working group members participated in this effort.  One recommendation is to establish a Water/Shed Aquatic and Educational Center on the upland tank farm site.  The other two county-owned parcels are also recommended for continued public use.
Waterborne Transportation – Metro Transit is currently evaluating waterborne transportation options in response to a 2004 budget proviso.  The master plan will address the possible use of the tank farm’s waterfront parcel or the Stone Way Pier for water taxi service.

Touchstone Offer for Upland Parcel – In 2003, Touchstone Development offered to buy the upland parcel for $5 million and to include a maintenance facility on the site or build a replacement facility on a new site for Metro Transit.  In exploring this offer, KCDOT determined that a new site offered the most feasible option.  The 2004 adopted Metro Transit financial plan assumes receipt of the $5 million in revenue although Touchstone has revised the $5 million figure down to $3.1 million based on revised assumptions about potential cleanup costs.
Possible RFP for the Upland site – During the working group’s deliberations, the Executive branch proposed to issue a Request for Proposals (RFP) for uses of the tank farm upland site.  In discussions with Councilmembers and the working group, the RFP was characterized as a way to find out what interested parties might propose to do with the site.  Several Councilmembers and working group members expressed concern about issuing an RFP while the working group was still developing its recommendations.  The RFP has not yet been issued. 
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